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Town Board Work Session Minutes 
Wednesday May 12, 2021 

7:00 PM 
 
I. Call to Order 
 
 Present: 
 Supervisor LaFountain 
 Councilwoman Drawe 
 Councilwoman Kohl  
 Councilman Moore  
 Councilman Ockenden 
 
 Also Present: 
 Richard Horwitz 
      Amy M. Steklof 
      Jim Costello 
      Eric Tait 
 
 Supervisor LaFountain read a brief statement into the record. 
 “Due to the Public Health and Safety Concerns related to  
 Covid-19, this meeting is being conducted remotely pursuant to 
 the Governor’s Executive orders including Executive order 
 202.1. “The meeting is being recorded and broadcast live on the 
 Town of Penfield website at www.Penfield.org and the Town’s 
 Government Access channel 1303” and on streaming media device: 
 ROKU, Apple TV, and Amazon Fire. Search “Penfield TV” in your 
 device’s app store, it is free. The meeting will be later 
 transcribed. Questions regarding video coverage please contact 
 Penfield TV at (585)340-8661.  
 
II. Approval of Minutes – Councilman Moore moved for the approval of 
 the Minutes of April 28, 2021, Councilwoman Kohl seconded. All 
 present voted “Aye”.  

 
III. Monthly Reports – All but two reports have been received by the 

Town Board. The last two reports are expected to be in by Friday, 
May 15, 2021. 

 
IV. Public Hearing – None 
 
V. Guests - None 

 
VI. ACTION ITEMS 
 

a. Tree Removal – Greenwood Park – Tait 
Director of Public Works, Eric Tait, stated that several years 
ago an infestation of the ash borer beetle killed a number of 
ash trees in Greenwood Park. The Town of Penfield removed the 
diseased and dead trees. One ash tree, thought to be alive and 
located on private property at 7 Middleton Lane was left 
standing. The ash tree has not survived and subsequently, the 
property owners would like the Town to take down the tree. 
After the Town reviewed the survey map, the Town discovered 
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the tree was on Town property and will hire a contractor to 
remove the tree safely.  
 
Councilman Moore asked if Public Works asked what the 
homeowner’s expectations are.  
 
Mr. Tait stated the homeowners have been told that the tree 
will not immediately be removed, but when it is removed, the 
tree will be taken all the way down.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked if the homeowners are aware that 
the Town will not be replacing the tree. 
  
Mr. Tait stated, they are aware. 
  
Councilman Ockenden stated that an email should be sent to the 
homeowners listing the steps that will be taken to remove the 
tree so the Town can have a paper trail.  
 
Councilman Ockenden asked what the property in question was. 
Mr. Tait pointed out the property on the map displayed on the 
screen. 
 
Councilwoman Kohl stated that the tree needs to come down for 
safety reasons. 
 
Councilman Moore made a motion that the tree in question be 
removed. Councilwoman Kohl seconded. All present voted “Aye”. 
 

b. Tree Removal – 20 Random Knolls – Tait 
 
Mr. Tait stated this item is similar to the last item in which 
dead ash trees are backing up to town land and starting to 
lean over and snap onto the property at 20 Random Knolls. The 
homeowner has requested to have the tree removed before 
additional damage is done to their fence by falling ash trees. 
 
Councilman Ockenden asked Mr. Tait if the tree removal needs 
to be contracted out.  
 
Mr. Tait stated that for this tree removal, he will bring in 
the Town’s excavator to remove the tree.  
 
Councilwoman Drawe stated that she wants to make sure the 
homeowner understands that the Town will safely take down the 
tree, but does not replace the tree.  
 
Councilman Moore asked Mr. Tait to notify the homeowner by 
email to explain the steps needed for removing the tree. 
 
Councilman Ockenden moved for the removal of the tree. 
Councilwoman Drawe seconded. All voted “Aye”.  
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c. Tree Removal – 26 Hilltop Drive – Tait 
 

Mr. Tait stated this item is similar to the last two items, in 
that dead ash trees need to be removed, but are in the Town’s 
right of way. The plan for this tree removal would be to have 
a licensed contractor come in to take it down. In order to 
save money, the Town will haul the tree away. The stump would 
have to be ground at the homeowner’s expense. Mr. Tait stated 
he will research for quotes.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated that the resident should call 811 
Safe Dig to make sure no underground utilities would be 
disturbed. He would like Mr. Tait to email the homeowner 
explaining the steps that will be taken for the tree removal.  
 
Councilwoman Kohl moved to approve this item. Councilman Moore 
seconded. All present voted “Aye”.  
 

d. Tree Trimming – Five Mile Line Rd./Plank Rd – Tait 
 
Mr. Tait stated there are sidewalks along the corner of County 
Roads, Five Mile Line Road, and Plank Road within the right of 
way. In that area there are a number of pine trees that are 
hanging over the sidewalk that need to be trimmed for the 
safety of pedestrians and town workers that plow the sidewalk 
in the winter. Mr. Tait is looking for authorization from the 
Town Board to continue the trimmings of the pine trees for 
safety reasons.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked if the trees are in the right of 
way.  
 
Mr. Tait said the trees are on the outside of the right of 
way, but the branches are in the right of way. 
 
Councilwoman Kohl asked if the concerned resident is worried 
about seeing traffic if the trees are trimmed. 
 
Mr. Tait said the only part of the trees that will be trimmed 
are the branches that are in the right of way that lean over 
the sidewalk.  
 
Councilwoman Kohl stated that trimming the pines in question 
is the right thing to do.  
 
Councilman Moore agreed. He wants the resident to be made 
aware of the Town’s plan and why it is necessary to trim these 
pine trees. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked what the response will be if the 
residents still say that they don’t want the trees trimmed. 
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Councilman Moore stated his response would be that the 
trimming needs to be done where vegetation is protruding over 
the sidewalk making it unsafe for those who use the sidewalk. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked what the Town Board’s response 
would be if a petition is received asking the Town to build 
out the sidewalk and not trim the trees.  
 
Councilwoman Kohl said it would be costly.  
 
Councilman Ockenden stated that building the sidewalk out 
towards the road would not be safe and therefore he would not 
support it. He asked how many homes are affected.  
 
Mr. Tait stated only one homeowner has a complaint; all other 
neighbors have been fine with the Town trimming the trees.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain said he would like the homeowner to be 
notified on what is being done in regards to the tree 
trimming.  
 
Town Attorney, Dick Horwitz asked if the Town has a policy 
regarding consent or release for the homeowners.  
 
Mr. Tait stated that the work is done within our easement and 
in other areas, our right of way, and therefore we do not need 
a release. We are not working on private property.  
 
Mr. Horwitz stated it could be a concern and to make sure no 
trees are on private property or not in the right of way. 
 
Councilwoman Drawe asked if the homeowners have been shown 
what is being done for safety reasons.  
 
Mr. Tait said he tried, but the homeowners have not been 
receptive to the idea. 
 
Councilman Ockenden asked to see a photo of the trees in 
question.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked the Town Board if this item should 
be held.  
 
Councilwoman Kohl stated they should move forward with this 
item. Councilwoman Drawe seconded. All present voted “Aye”.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated that the Department of Public 
Works should go through the same criteria as with the last 
three action items. 
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e. Request for Conditional Use Permit for Restaurant at 1400 
Empire Blvd.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked Mr. Costello if any new 
information has come in regarding this matter since the public 
hearing. 
 
Mr. Costello stated that no new information has come in and 
that it is a straight forward application. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated that Councilwoman Kohl had 
inquired about parking. Mr. Costello stated 151 parking spaces 
have been approved for the site. He went on to say that at the 
beginning of the development, they were tied in with Bazils. 
At that time, there was a cross parking and access agreement 
for both properties that no longer needs to be utilized since 
both parties now have adequate parking. The marina will still 
be actively sharing the parking with the restaurant.  
 
Councilwoman Kohl moved to approve the request. Councilman 
Moore seconded. All present voted “Aye”.  
 

f. Street Light Upgrade Proposal – Tait 
 
Mr. Tait stated he has been looking into this proposal along 
with Facilities Director, Jim Kreckman. They contacted “Real 
Term Energy” for an estimate to upgrade all of the remaining 
town wide street lights. The existing lightbulbs are energy 
efficient, but a lot of them have been burning out and without 
notification by residents, the Town does not always know which 
lights are not working. The Town has been looking into 
modernizing and improving the street lighting in the Town. 
 
Real Term Energy provided an updated proposal, which Mr. Tait 
provided to the Town Board. Mr. Tait also stated that there 
are just over 800 street lights within the Town of Penfield. 
There are two lighting districts; a regular street lighting 
district and an intensified street lighting district. Each has 
a different street light head. One is pole mounted with arms 
hanging out over the road and the others are colonial poles 
with bases. He went on to say that the current cost for 
maintenance and electric usage is approximately $100,000. By 
switching to LED bulbs, the Town can save up to $60,000 in 
costs. This will save the Town a substantial amount of money 
and could help offset the cost of an actual Town Wide upgrade. 
Real Term Energy does energy and design. They would also 
conduct a Town wide inventory and audit all of the town’s 
street lights. Part of the proposal would also include smart 
controls with sensors added to all the lights that would 
notify the Town if a light goes out or if a light pole starts 
to tip over. The Town could then be proactive in taking care 
of the issue instead of waiting for a resident to report an 
outage. 
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Real Term Energy has worked on a number of projects throughout 
the country and Canada and most recently, in New York State. 
Financially, the project cost would be approximately $460,000. 
Several options will be explored.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated that the Town Board has received 
a detailed package of the project from the DPW. He suggested 
that the Town Board move to table the item until they have the 
opportunity to review the information more thoroughly. He 
would also like to have Barbara Chirdo, Finance Director, do 
research and provide a financial analysis to the Town Board. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain went on to say the Town has been in 
contact with the Finger Lakes Genesee Regional Planning office 
and will look to receive possible grant money for this 
project.  
 
Councilwoman Drawe moved to table the item. Councilwoman Kohl 
seconded.  
 
Councilwoman Drawe asked if other proposals have been 
reviewed.  
 
Mr. Tait stated they had, but Real Term Energy had the best 
proposal.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain asked if Real Term Energy has a contract 
with a community in NYS or across the US that the Town could 
piggyback on.  
 
Mr. Tait said not that he knows of, but they are a 
professional service and he can provide their information to 
the Town Board.  
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated he would like Town Attorney 
Horwitz and Ms. Chirdo to review the information pertaining to 
Real Term Energy. All present voted “Aye”.  
 

VII. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 
 

a. None 
 
VIII. HELD ITEMS 
 
 b. Lindsay Cray - Use of Town property for nature based programs. 
 Ms. Cray reached out to Mr. Costello and asked to have her idea 
 withdrawn from the agenda. Mr. Costello stated that Ms. Cray has 
 worked out an arrangement with the Monroe County Parks 
 Department.  
 
IX.  Old Business – None 
 
X. New Business - None 
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XI. Executive Session – None 
 
XII. Next Meeting – May 26, 2021 
 
XIII. Adjournment – Supervisor LaFountain adjourned the regular Work 

Session at 7:50pm 
 
 
Amy M. Steklof 
Town Clerk  


